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punishment (NJP) for the wrongful use of a controlled substance (cocaine).  You did not appeal 
your NJP.  On 6 May 1988 you reenlisted for four years. 
 
On 25 December 1990 you commenced an unauthorized absence (UA) that terminated after two 
days with your apprehension on 27 December 1990.  Upon your return to military control you 
underwent a urinalysis test.  On 28 December 1990 you received NJP for both UA and the 
wrongful use of cocaine. 
 
On 8 January 1991 your command notified you that you were being processed for an 
administrative discharge by reason of misconduct due to drug abuse.  You consulted with 
counsel and elected your rights to present your case to an administrative separation board (Adsep 
Board).  In the interim, a Navy Medical Officer determined that you were not physically or 
psychologically dependent on drugs.   
 
On 20 February 1991 an Adsep Board convened to hear your case.  Following the presentation of 
evidence and witness testimony, the Adsep Board members unanimously determined that you 
committed the misconduct as charged and recommended that you be separated from the Navy 
with an other than honorable conditions (OTH) characterization of service.  On 28 March 1991 
your separation medical examination and self-reported medical history noted both no psychiatric 
or neurologic conditions or symptoms.  Ultimately, on 28 March 1991 you were discharged from 
the Navy for misconduct with an OTH characterization of service and assigned an RE-4 reentry 
code.   
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 14 January 2022.  The Ph.D. initially noted that your service record did not contain 
evidence of a mental health condition diagnosis or reported psychological symptoms/behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  The Ph.D. concluded by opining 
that the evidence failed to establish you suffered from PTSD on active duty, or that your 
misconduct could be attributed to PTSD. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to your contentions that:  (a) you felt as though 
your mother’s passing in 1985 completely changed you; (b) three weeks after she passed you 
received deployment orders and felt during that time that followed you really had no outlet, felt 
like you had lost all of your support system, and had nowhere to turn; (c) you trusted in your 
fellow Sailors a bit too much at times and would later act out and make a couple of stupid 
choices that ended up costing you your naval career; (d) your choices were uncharacteristic of 
you; and (e) you have not used any controlled substances since your discharge and have been a 
very productive citizen and maintained a great employment record.  However, given the totality 
of the circumstances, the Board determined that your request does not merit relief.   
 
In accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie Memos, the Board gave liberal and special 
consideration to your record of service, and your contentions about any traumatic or stressful 






